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ANAPBA Summit 2007 Las Vegas

Notes from the Music Board meeting and professional development by Alan Bevan

VI.
RICHARD BAUGHMAN

Campbell Naismith (WUSPBA) thought that the focus of the MIAC should shift from harmonizing rules to a professional development theme.  It was generally agreed by those present that the MIAC has completed most of its original mandate.  To this end, Campbell had invited Richard Baughman, Julliard alumnus, PhD candidate in music, and current lead tip of the LA Scots to speak about MAP and how adjudicators might draw upon classical music terminology in order to express themselves more clearly.  Those who had attended last year’s summit were somewhat perplexed by Bob Shepherd’s video presentation.  Apparently it offered little useful guidance for articulating the RSPBA’s goal of encouraging “bright and lively” playing among MAP bands.

Richard gave a lively and challenging presentation, making effective use of PowerPoint, a whiteboard, a DegerPipe and a metronome.  His perspective is that, while the goals of the MAP program are laudable, its implementation could be improved.  He focussed on two major areas:

(A) The inadequate scores provided by the RSPBA to MAP bands; and

(B) Using subdivision as a means to improve rhythmic accuracy and appropriate style.

A.
MAP Scores

Richard correctly pointed out that the scores provided by the RSPBA do not accurately depict the way they want the MAP tunes played.  Some associations, such as WUSPBA, have posted these on their websites.  They are in Bagpipe Music Writer (BMW) format, which means that bands can download them and play them back through BMW.  Unfortunately, as anyone who has done this will realize, what comes out of the speakers bears no resemblance to the way the tunes are supposed to be expressed—especially in 4/4 and light 2/4 marches.  In fact, it sounds very much like what a poor grade 4 or 5 band performance sounds like:  “round”, “under pointed”—anything but “bright and lively”.

The basic problem is that we do not play dotted-eighth/sixteenth-note rhythms as they are written.  What we play is closer to a double-dotted-eighth/thirty-second-note rhythm.  (Alan Bevan wrote on this very topic a few years ago in the BCPA Newsletter, but with regard to strathspeys.)  The danger is that bands will listen to BMW and reproduce the tunes with the same inaccurate expression.  Richard suggested that perhaps the most helpful thing home associations can do for their MAP bands is to correct the printed music so that it accurately reflects how the tunes are supposed to be expressed.  This would be easy for someone in the BCPA to implement. As I mentioned earlier in this report, MAP will be with us for the foreseeable future, and the bands from our jurisdiction who will have to compete under MAP will doubtless appreciate any support the BCPA can offer them.

B.
Subdivision


Subdividing the beat is an elementary skill for nearly all musicians.  It is essential if one wants to play at a steady tempo, or to play rhythms accurately.  However, pipers and pipe band drummers have tended to be very resistant to the idea of subdivision.  Richard played with Shotts & Dykehead last season, and he gave a number of anecdotes illustrating how even this fabulous drum corps does things “the hard way”.  Essentially, if someone isn’t playing something correctly, Jim Kilpatrick says, “Play it like this!”  Richard conceded that this method works fine at Shotts’ level, but that there has to be a better way for most other bands.  Likewise, a number of senior adjudicators in the room commented on the difficulties they have in communicating on a score sheet what is musically wrong with a performance and how to fix it.  The consensus was that, other than superficial terms like “pointing”, there really is no common language among pipers and drummers that allows us to discuss the nitty-gritty of the music.


Richard’s solution is to use what works in other musical disciplines—the language of subdivision.  Richard demonstrated how, when a march or strathspey sounds too “round”, this is because it is being played as written, with each beat subdivided into 4 1/16 notes.  In other words, the “cut” notes are written as 1/16 notes.  The slower the tempo, the longer the 1/16 notes will be played and the rounder the tune will sound.  Richard’s solution is to educate players so that they can subdivide the beat into more appropriate-sounding divisions.  For strathspeys, he subdivided into 6 at slower tempos, or 5 at full “grade 1 band” tempo.  In properly expressed 2/4 marches, the beat should be subdivided into 8, rather than 4.  

You may just have to take my word for it that this actually makes a lot of sense.  However, it is very difficult to do, and requires a big shift in the way people think about their playing.  For this reason, I honestly doubt that any of our bands (or our judges) will be willing to undertake such a radical conceptual change.  It is difficult enough even to get people in grade 1 bands to subdivide the beat into 2 or 3.

However, Richard’s presentation and the ensuing discussion did provide a lot of food for thought.  As a competitor, I am often rather perplexed by what I read on ensemble sheets.  (What does “groove” mean to my band’s reel playing?)  And as a judge, I wonder whether anyone really understands what I’m trying to say on the sheets I write.  There is a real need to develop a better language of expression in our art, and I think this is something the Board and the Adjudication Committee could help to make happen.  For example, we could harness the knowledge of some of our members who have had the benefit of a formal musical education.  They could lead workshops for adjudicators and MAP bands where participants would try to develop an agreed-upon, understandable lexicon of musical terminology that would more clearly convey matters of expression.  

VII.
MIAC RECOMMENDATIONS

The MIAC made a presentation to the member associations.  Campbell Naismith noted that the meeting had a new format, which included professional development and a forum for discussing issues of particular importance to each association and for other associations to provide feedback.  He also noted that the original mission of the MIAC has been substantially accomplished.  The possibility of shifting the focus to an emphasis on professional development was raised and this met with general acceptance.  It was felt that for question and answer sessions this could best be achieved through teleconferencing and other electronic methods.  More substantial professional development issues would still require a face-to-face meeting.

The issue of meeting on odd numbered years (but no less frequently than every second year) was raised and greeted with approval.

Recommendation #1

Consider utilizing YouTube or similar technology for educational purposes.

Recommendation #2

Provide professional development opportunities to define the ideas and theories of rhythm promulgated through the MAP program.

Recommendation #3

Continue to support the electronic exchange of information between associations.

Recommendation #4

(a)
That well in advance of each Summit, each home association undertake a survey of its members’ needs in the area of professional development.  

(b)
That the results of the survey be sent to the MIAC Chairperson who would select common goals and arrange for the professional development theme of the next Summit.

(c)
Representatives will disseminate the fruits of the Summit to the home association. 

